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ANNOUNCEMENT BY THE SPEAKER 

LEAVE TO MEMBERS 

Mr. Speaker: Honourable Mem
bers, leave of absence has been 
granted to Mr.Mooneer Khan from 
today's sitting, and to Mr. C.V. 
Too-Chung from today's and tomor
row's sittings. 

PRESENTATION OF PAPERS AND 
REPORTS 

The following Report was 
lai d: 

Report of the Advisory 
Committee appointed to inves
tigate the Trade Dispute in 
the Sugar Industry of British 
Guiana. [The Minister of 
Information on behalf of the 
Minister of Labour and Social 
Security,] 

QUEST I ON S 

PURCHASE OF FISH FROM BOOKERS 
SHIPPIN G  (DEMERARA) LIMITED 

Mr. Hubbard: I wish to ask 
the hon. Minister of Trade Ques
tion No. 54 standing in my name 
on the Order Paper: Will the 
Minister state tbe terms and con. 
ditions of the contract or ar
rangement under which the Guyana 
Marketing Corporation has under
tPken t o  p u r'cha$e .fish from 
Bookers S hi pping (D emera r a) 
Limited? 

The Minister of Trade (Dr. 
Reid): There is no contract un
der which the Guyana Marketing 
Corporat·ion has undertaken to 
purchase fish . fro1 m1.· B o o k e r s  
Shipping (Demerara) Limited. The 
Corporation purchases fish ac
cording to its needs. 

Mr. Hubbard: As a supple
mentary Question, I would like 
the hon. Minister of Trade to 
tell us whether, having purchased 
fish according to its needs from 
Bookers, the -Corporation has had 
to destroy any of that fish be
cause it· had-gone bad? 

Dr. Reid: No. 

I MTRO D U CT I ON OF B I LL S 

The following Bill was intro
duced and read the First time: 

\ 
Geo rg etown  T own Council 
(Am endment) Bill, 1967, -
[The M i n ist e r  of Lo c a l  
Government.] 

PUBLIC BUSINESS 

MOTION 

FOREIGN POLICY OF THE GOVERNMENT 
OF GUYANA 

" Be i t r e so 1 v e d t h a t 
this Assembly approve of the 
foreign policy of the Govern
-ment of Guyana and the action 
taken by the Government in 
the field of foreign affairs 
since Independence· " [The 
Prime Minister.] 

Mr. Speaker: In view of the 
importance of this Motion, which 
is before the House, I want to 
appeal to ·hon. Members on both 
sides to assist in maintaining a 
high standard in this debate. 

The Prime Minister (Mr. 
Burnham): At midnight on Wedn -
day, 25th May, 1966, the ·lower 
of the Union Jack and the rais 
of the National Flag of Guyan , 
which were of g reat symbolic 
importance, meant not only that 
certain powers which were exer-
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[THE PRIME MINISTER] 

cised before by the Metropolitan 
power were going to be exercised 
by the elected Government of 
Guyana, but also that the nation 
of,uyana formally set sail on 
th rather difficult, sometimes 
tempestuous, sea of foreign rela
t io�. Even though for more than 
a year before that the British 
Governor and Government, antici
pating the inevitable, had never, 
as an absolute discretion, exer
cised real dominion with respect 
to our relations with foreign 
countries, at least, during that 
incubatory period, so to speak, 
of li years approximately:, Guyana 
had at its disposal the services 
and establishment of the British 
Government in the former's deal
ing with countries outside of 
Guyana. 

Nearly  a year has passed 
si nce I ndependence has been 
achieved, and during that period 
the Government of Guyana has 
sought, within the limits of its 
financial and material resources, 
to have relations with foreig;n 
countries. At the same time the 
Government has sought to adum
brate a philosophy, tactic ,  
strategy and approach i n  its 
relations with foreign powers. 

This heing the first,debate 
on foreign affairs in tnis Par
liament, it may be necessary for 
us to indulge in certain state
ments of aims and goals and even 
to move into the field of philos
o 

•
. I am hopeful, ho wever, 

t , this being done on this 
oc�asion, the necessity wili no 
longer exist in future debates. 

Perhaps, significantly, one 
o� the first acts·of this Govern-

ment after achieving Independence 
was the signature of a letter by 
the Prime Minister to the then 
charge d'affaires of the United 
States Embassy in Guyana on 
Thursday, 26th May, 1966, which 
letter was part of the exercise 
of exchange of notes between the 
U.S. Government and the Guyana 
Government, and by that exchange 
of notes an agreement was consum
mated, as a result of which over 
20,000 acres of Guyana's land, 
which had, during the Second 
World War, become for practical 
purposes American property in 
exchange, with other bits of land 
throughout the Caribbean, for 
90-odd old destroyers, reverted
to Guyana. 

The American lease on Atkin
son and Makouria came to an end, 
and this te�ritory became abso
lute Guyanese territory. Perhaps
we can dwell on this and other
facts somewhat later. 

2.20 p.m. 

What is foreign policy? I 
would say, with special refer
ence to the nation of Guyana, 
foreign policy represents the 
philosophy and objectives moti
vating our relations and dealings 
with foreign nations. Foreign 
policy, as stated by various 
Governments, usually has a high 
philosophic content and a large 
degree o f  idealism. There is  
nothing intrinsically wrong in 
that, I would concede, but I 
would rather think that behind 
all the high ideals, protesta
tions and postures for public 
consumption, there is always the 
underlyi ng. factor of national 
self-interest or, ratfer, what is 
good for the particular country. 
It is not necessari ly what the 
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particular country can get out of 
the pursuit of a particular poli
cy by way of goods, services or 
finance, but what in the whole 
context of the country's exis
tence, particularly vis-a-vis 
foreign countries, is good for 
the country and its citizens in 
the judgment of the Government 
of that particular country. 

With respect to the philoso
phic or idealistic side I may say 
that, in my view, even though, as 
is conceded by knowledgeable com
mentators in all parts of the 
world, the self-interest content 
of foreign policy is important, 
if not predominant, idealism and 
philosophy are not without value 
or importance and in many cases 
can contribute to the material 
side of the policy. 

So far as philosophy is con� 
cerned I would s a y  that  the  
foreign policy of this Government 
is motivated by a desire to play 
an importa nt and s i gnific ant 
role in the achievement of perma
nent peace i n  the  w orld and 
putting an end to the exploita
tion and enslavement of man by 
man. [Interruptions.]

Mr, Speaker: I appeal to 
hon. Members to endeavour to 
maintain a high standard of con
duct during this debate. 

The Prime Minister: This is 
part of a desire universally 
posited to build a brave n ew 
world where the dignity of the 
hu..�an being is accepted. Even in 
this idealistic part there is, 
for countries like ours, a cer
tain basis of self-interest. 
Developing countries like Guyana 

would nave a greater opportunity 
for developing resources, human 
and natural, for obtaining assis
tance in such development, if 
there were peace and if the large 
expenditures by the super powers 
in the arms race were to be CODf
siderably reduced. 

Com ing as we do, after ,IJ,
period of being a colonial terri
tory, Guyana, like so many other 
newlJ· independent territories, 
cherishes its independence and 
seeks in international forums and 
on the· world scene to exercise 
its independent judgment on Illat
t.ers whic h arise from time to 
time and which are either of in
tense interest or great signifi
cance to Guyana. 

The tag which is banded on 
developing countries in these 
days is the tag of neutralism. 
Sometimes the synonym in these 
circumstances, "non-alignment'!,. 
is used. It i s  imp ortant t o  
note that there is a great deal 
of difference between the term 
fl  neutralism" and the term fl neu
trality". Neutrality to my mind
connotes an unwillingness to come 
1 o a decision and remaining com
pletely neutral on many, if not 
all, import ant international 
�uestions, giving no opinion, 
coming to no decision and voting 
neither way. Not only is such an 
attitude cowardly, but to my mind, 
I would submit, it is unrealis
tic. 

Neutralism on the other hand 
connotes that there is no commit

"Jr.. ment to come out or make a deci-11
sion on either side in a dispute 
before the facts are ventilated 
and t he mind applied  to such 
facts. Neutralism I would des
serine as the pursuit of an in
dependent foreign policy, the 
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[THE PRIME MINISTER] 

exercise of an independent judg
ment on any international ques
tions which may arise from time 
to time. 

2.30 p.m. 

A country which pursues a 
neutral ist foreign policy is a 
country w hich neither of the 
super powers or great blocs can 
depend. on automatically for sup
port tf any issue. Perhaps we 
should consider this question of 
neutralism in the context of our 
foreign policy more fully. But, 
it may be apposite at this stage 
to deal with certain misconcep
tions based on emotionalism or 
inability to digest what we might 
have beard or read here or else
where. 

Countries, like Guyana, which 
have experienced the colonialism 
of a western country, and which 
are anxious to confirm, establish 
and advertise their independence 
are frequently led into a posi
tion where the emphasising and 
confirmation of that independence 
take the fo r m  o f  a constant  
anti-western p osture. On the 
other band, there are some devel
oping countries, newly indepen
d ent, whi ch pu rsue equ al ly 
disgusting, if not more disgust
ing, series of postures. Believ
ing that the West is richer, be
lieving that the We st is more 
generous, they commit themselves 
to a primiti v e  a d u l a tio n o f  

�everything western, and to auto
matic support of t h e  West i n  
cases where the We st does not 
have any right, and in c ircum
stances which sometimes draw the 
contempt and surprise of those 
whom they support. 

To pursue a policy of neu
tralism or non-alignm�nt, it is 
submitted, is not easy but it is 
nec essary . The i mpact of a 
country which commits itself au
tomatically one way or another is 
no impact at all. That country 
earns the respect of neither 
side, and that country can justly 
be described as a satellite in 
the circumstances. 

Since Independence , the 
Government of Guyana has shown a 
willingness, and expressed that 
willingness t angibl y, to be 
friendly with all other nations 
who are prepared to be friendly, 
and in the realm of realism, the 
.last clause is important because 
there is little or no point in a 
Government li ke ours, or any 
other Government, in spite of
protestations and asseverations,
bending over backwards to be
friendly towards a Government
which has shown open hostility.

In the world today there is 
too great a tendency to consider 
matters in. terms of black,and 
white as if those were the only 
colours. In fact, I was taught 
by my art master that neither of 
them was a colour. Black con
notes an absence of all colours 
and w hi te a presence of all. 
Bet¥een the position of one group 
or blo ck and the po<:ition of 
another group or block there can 
be intermediate positions and the 
contribution which young, small 
nations like ours can make under 
given circumstances is to help 
the blacks and whites to find the 
grey. We can be intermediaries 
and we can employ the powers of 
suasion where those powers are 
relevant. 



13 Foreign Policy of 20TH MARCH, 1967 Government of Guyana 

This b rings me to  another 
thesis, and t h a t  i s ,  t h a t  a 
nation of the size and the re
sources of Guyana should not fool 
itself that it can make a tre
mendous impact to change the en
tire c:(!heme of e v e n t s  o r  the  
trend of circumstances. In 1965 
or 1966, there was a lig argument 
jn the U.N. among Russia, France 
and U.S.A. over article 19 for 
the peace-k eeping exercise in  
the Congo. A number of  small 
nations were jumping up and down 
and making noises. A number of 
them thought t h a t  t h e y  w e re 
seized with the wisdom of the 
gods,, but the outcome of_ that
confrontation between Russia and 
the U.S. was dictated by what the 
U.S. was prepared to do in the 
circumstances, and what Russia 
was prepared to do.in the circum�
stances, I think that we young 
nations, who, after our appear
ance on the international scene, 
run around pontificating, give an 
impression similar to that of the 
little new boy at school who doe� 
·not even know his basic alphabet,
but seeks to instruct the teacher
and the rest of the class on the
vagaries of third dimensional
ph ysics. The Governmen t of
Guyana certainly does n?t propose
to be the ignorant little new
boy.

Further, we accept frankly 
_and unapologetically the position 
that, since our entry on the in� 
ternational stage is less than 12 
months old, there is a great deal 
that we have to learn, there is a 
great deal that we have to u·der
stand, and there are a number of 
nuances which we have to know 
more about. There are some per
sons abroad, full of enthusiasm, 
who would not understand, for in-

stance, the full significance and 
connotation of the Russian Amend
ment at the 21st General Assembly 
and the Resolution for the admis
sion of "Red" China; the Russian 
instence  was that the Motion 
should go further than merely 
seeking the admission of "Red" 
China, but have a second part to 
the effect that the Government 
of Formosa should be excluded 
from the U. N • 

2.40 p.m. 

There is a great deal that 
young countries like ours have to 
learn about what may be vulgarly 
but accurately called manoeuvring 
on the international stage and 
some of us, with more enthusiasm 
than wisdom, can easily mistake 
protestations for conviction and 
the posture for belief. In any 
case, the Government of Guyana 
does not propose to make itself 
the protagonist or advocate of 
one or other of the super powers 
or blocs. Both super powers and 
bl ocs are armed with enough 
material force and wealth to look 
after their interests in cold and 
hot wars, and both of them are 
armed with sufficiently brilliant 
an d skilled advocates to have 
their cases presented effectively 
and attractively.· 

In any case, as I observed 
before, what impact can we make 
in those circumstances by jumping 
on to one band-waggon or another? 
A country like Guyana, even more 
so than a country like India ,  
cannot, if the ultimate situatio� 
or position were reached, even 
supply decent conventional arms 
let alone missiles and nuclear 
weapons. Further , if countries 
like Guyana were to concentrate 
on pursuing their own interest 
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and devoting the greater part of 
th eir energies, efforts and 
abili t i es t o  the solution of 
th eir domestic  and internal 
pr ob lems, much more wil l be 
achieved in terms of human happi
ness than if we attempted to set 
ourselves up as the greatest in
ternational discoverers. 

In the world today there are 
two major blocs called the west
ern bloc and the P.astP.rn bloc. 
There seems to be some doubt, in 
these days, as to whether the 
eastern bloc unanimously sub
scribes to one leader.or leader
ship. �Perhaps we will hear more 
of that anon by those most knowl
edgeable and whose tourist ex
ploits have taken them so many 
thousands of miles from Guyana. 

But there has been what has 
been called "a third bloc" but I 
do not kno w that it is really a 
bloc. What has been called the 
third bloc consists of the neu
tralist powers or nations and the 
predominant number of these be
long to what is called the Afro
Asian group. But, as I said, I 
do not know that it is really a 
bloc in the same way as you have 
the western bloc and the eastern 
bloc, for the western bloc has as 
its leader a super power that is 
racing for the moon and the 
eastern bloc, until recently, had 
as its undisputed leader another 
super power racing for the moon. 
In each case, these super powers 
are armed to the teeth; these 
super powers have, in their pos
session and at their disposal, 
instruments of devastation and 
death. [Mr. Luck: "C.I.A. 
to o. 11] 

The group of neutralist pow
ers is not powerful, not armed, 
but consists of a number of na
tions, as I see it, who want to 
maintain their independence, who 
want to be able to exercise inde
pendent judgment on important and 
material matters and who do not 
wa nt to be in the pocket of  
either bloc. This third group 
bas got a role to play and one 
may say that Guyana belongs to 
this third group. [Mr. Luck:
"You only may say so. 11] [Mr. 
Ram Karran: "Tell us what you 
really mean. 11] 

Most, if not all, of the mem
bers of this group consist of un
derdeveloped countries or na
tions. There is the euphemism 
"d eveloping nation" in these 
days, but that is just polite
ne ss. [Interruption by the 
hon. Member Mr. Ram Karran.J I

thought that the Leader of the 
House had promised you some time, 
now that you have cut your hair. 
These underdeveloped nations are 
disappointed that the decade of 
development started in 1960 has 
proved to be a flop so far in the 
seventh year. These underdevel
oped nations can, in spite of 
their limited resources, develop 
not merely or only formal politi
cal links but trade and economic 
links. They can come together 
for their mutual benefit and pro
tection - especialiy in cases 
where they are the sole producers 
of certain important commodities, 
goods and minerals - they can 
earn a greater deal of respect 
and can confine their major ef
forts on the international field 
to seeking to bring about some 
compromise whicy may be indicated, 
as happened in the Third Committee 
during December of last year on 
the question of human rights and 
on other questions. 
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Guyana, by its history, falls 
into this bloc or group. Guyana 
has a certain common history and 
also a community of aspirations 
with what are described as the 
Afro-Asian nations at the United 
Nations. We have been, since the 
attainment of Independence, de
veloping our relations with these 
countries or nations. A part of 
this was the invitation to Presi
dent Kaunda which he accepted. A 
part of this was the close work

ing with this said group in the 
United Nations, not only on ques
t ions like Rhodesia and South
West Africa,but also on questions 
of trade arising out of the 
Un ited Nations Conference of 
Trade which was held in Geneva, I 
think, two years ago. As I see 
it, furth er efforts i n  this 
field can be remunerative to 
Guyana as it can be remunerative 
to those other Afro-Asian na
tions.· 

2.50 P•!11•.

It may be said that we have 
not yet been aule to establish 
Embassies or High Commissions in 
the capitals of these Afro-Asian 
nations, but that is a question 
which will be dealt with very 
shortly. I can say this: our 
High Commissioner in London and 
our Permanent Representative at 
the United Nations use the situa
tion of their posts for further
ing closer and better understand
ing and relations with members of 
what is called the Afro-Asian 
group. Of course, I shall have 
to deal later with our attitude 
to and our involvement with the 
rest of the Caribbean which, I .. 
think, is important if not pri
mary. 

Perhaps, at this stage, I may 
merely observe, for the purpose 

of the record, tnat Guyana is a 
member of the United Nations and 
continues to be a member of the 
Commonwealth and a number of in
ternational organisations and

agencies such as the Internation
al Bank of Reconstruction and

Development, the International 
Monetary Fund, I.L.O., F.A.O., 
W.H.O., and, perhaps, I should 
pause for a :moment to comment on 
our membership of the Common
wealth. 

I recall that when the foI'Jla.l 
Motion for our accession to mem

be rship of the Commonwealth, 
af ter the achievement of I n
aependence, was being debated in 
this House, the cowards abstained 
after p utting up a nu•ber of 
specious if not facetious argu
ments against our continU&DCe in 
the Commonwealth. Guyana's being 
in the Collllonwealth 118.I'ks a sub
scription by Guyana to the ideals 
of the Commonwealth - democracy, 
human dignity, and the equality 
of man . On the materialistic 
side, Guyana benefits from being 
a member of the Commonwealth. If 
the cowards who speak against our 
being in the Commonwealth and ab

stain when the division is taken 
were to tell us how, in the pre
sent circumstances, at the pre
sent level of the world price of 
sugar, we are going to dispose of 
our national product, I shall be 
the first, for even the ignorant 
may become wise, to listen to 
their advice. [Interruption.] 

Mr, Speaker: No interrup
tion, please. You will have your 
opportunity to speak. 

The Pri.nie Minister: Our 
nembership of the Commonwealth is 
a combination of idealism and 
materialism, and so it is with 
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I 
several of other members of the 
Commonwealth, and so it is with 
Britain. Since the war Britain's 
trade with the Commonwealth has 
increased, and the value of her 
trade has increased even more 
than the volume of her trade. It 
is of more than passing signifi
cance that the Commonwealth is no 
longer described as the British 
Commonwealth, �ut "the Common
wealth11. There are some members 
of the.Commonwealth who are 
richer than others. There are 
some members of the Commonwealth 
who are more powerful, militari
ly, than others, but that must 
not mean that the Commonwealth 
is not a free association of all 
its members - a free association 
whose survival is dictated by a 
combination of idealism and ma
terialism. 

At the moment the Government 
of Guyana is happy to be a member 
of the Commonwealth. If circum
stances change, if alternatives 
are real alternatives, considera
tjon will be given to them. 

Maybe, at this moment, I 
should refer to the Organisation 
of American States. There has 
been a great deal of discussion 
in this country as to whether 
Guyana should accede to the O.A.S. 
but this is an academic question 
though I shall deal with certain 
as pects of it today. Either 
those who beat the drums and make 
noises are unaware of the legal 
position, or they are intellec
tually dishonest when they seek 
to give the impression that this 
Government is on the way to be
coming a member of the O.A. S, 
Un der Article 3 of the Act of 
Washington no co11B.try can have 

its application for joining the 
O.A.S. considered by the Council 
of the O.A.B. if there is in 
existence a boundary dispute with 
respect to a standing member of 
the O. A. S., and if that dispute 
arose prior to 1960, and between 
such member and an extra-hemis
pheric body, and if that dispute 
has not been resolved by peaceful 
mearis.· In these circumstances, 
the application by a nation such 
as Guyana cannot be and will not 
be considered.: So far as Guyana 
is concerned,  within the meaning 
of Article j of the Statute of 
Washington, there is no point in 
Guyana's applying for membership 
of the O.A. S. · Those who are 
making a great deal of noise 
about it can set their hearts 
and their minds at ease. 

3 p. m •. lo, 

Let us assume that Guyana was 
eligible and that either there 
was no Article 3 of the Statute 
of Washington or that there was 
no dispute or that the dispute 
had been resolved by peaceful 
me ans in the opinion of the 
0. A.S. members. Before this
Government can undertake any such
ap plication it would have to
study and come to firm conclu
sions on a number of things.
One, for instance, is the cost
worth it, the -�st of member
ship, the initial pa.J -�n+ . H.nnual
payments and the call wh1c11 .Lb 

made for the I.A.D.B? Secondly,
what measure of sovereignty
would the Government of Guyana be
yielding if it were to become a
member of O.A.S.? What interest
of Guyana would be improved or
furthered by joining the 0.A.S.?

The answers to these ques
ti ons would have to be fou.nd 
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before a decision is made, so I 
can assure the Assembly and the 
nation (a) that at the moment we 
ar e not eligible to join the 
O.A.S. and (b) that if we were to 
become eligible, the matter would 
have to be most carefully studied 
before a Mction is brought to 
this Rous� proposing our acces
sion to the O.A. S. · 

It is noteworthy in this con
text to remark that in July of 
last year, at a Conference in 
Ottawa which had a significant 
feature to which I shall refer, 
it was agreed between Jamaica, 
Ca nada and Guyana that there 
should be a joint study of 0.A.S. 
I may here explain that Barbados 
was not a party to that decision 
because Barbados was not yet in
dependent and Trinidad had indi
cated that a unilateral study was 
being made by its Government and 
that a de9ision was expected to 
be reached some time shortly. 
Th at decision is now public 
kn ow ledge. 

At this stage I may refer to 
our foreign policy in terms of 
the Caribbean. In March of 1965, 
it will be recalled, the regular 
Caribbean Heads of Government 
meeting for that year took place 
in Guyana. That marked a re
entry of Guyana on to the Carib
bean scene and a re-integration 
of Guyana into the Caribbean 
familv. That has heen followed 
:.,;-,· • .. ·l.:.0.1, cc.o.u h:"'. 3.�r:mrately des
cribed as a vast improvt.lllent L, 
the relations between Guyana and 
the rest of the Caribbean. Un
do ubtedly, from time to time 
there have been slight differ
ences and perhaps pin-pricks from 
one side or another, but these 
things· are part of the facts of 
international life and should not 
unduly concern or disturb us. 

There is no doubt that our 
re -entry on to the Caribbean 
scene was welcomed sincerely and 
seriously by the majority, if not 
all, of our Caribbean colleagues. 
We went further in December of 
1965 when there was signed the 
Caribbean Free Trade Agreement at 
Dickenson Bay between Antigua, 
Barbados and Guyana. We do not 
sa y that the signing of this 
Agreement was on the sole initia
tive of Guyana, but what we do 
say is that the Guyana Government 
took a very active and important 
part in achieving CARIFTA. 

S ince that Agreement was 
signed it has been laid before 
the House and it has been debated 
and, as with our accession to the 
Commonwealth, there were argu
ments against, and cowardice at 
division time. The Government of 
Guyana appreciates very ful
ly tha t C ARIFT A� �s i t  now  
is, does mean or represent a 
step forward, and does have the 
possibility, nay the probability, 
of increasing trade as between 
the three signatories and the 
rationalising of their respective 
and joint economies. But to stop 
at an association limited to three 
Caribbean territories is to do 
injustice to the concept of 
Ca ribbean regionalism and the 
Caribbean personality. 

That is why Guyana welcomed 
the positive interest shown by 
Trinidad and all of the other 
Commonwealth Caribbean countries 
in CARIFTA. That is why Guyana, 
along with the two other signa
tory Governments, Antigua and 
Barbados, will shortly be taking 
part in two Conferences to dis
cuss ppsitively and meaningfully 
the expansion of CARIFTA. In 
these circumstanc!='s the Guyana 
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I 
Government welcomes the recent 
st atement by the Minister of 
Trade of Trinidad and Tobago that 
hi s coun try's a c c ession to 
O.A.S. is not considered by his 
Government to be in conflict with 
its interests in acceding to a 
free trade agreement encompassing 
all the Caribbean Commonwealth 
countries. 

I have recently come from the 
Caribbean, from matters other 
than business, and-I have had the 
opportunity of assessing at first 
hand the response not only of 
Caribbean Governments, but of 
Caribbe&n people (a) to Guyana's 
participatio.n wita ti.e rest of 
tllie Caribbean in exercises like 
th.is aac1 (a) t.e t.ae concept of a 
Caribbean nation. 

3.10 p.trt. 

In these days when already 
independent and large - in some 
cases powerful - nations are 
se eking to come together, it 
seems elementary that such an 
exerc i s e  is desirable in the 
Caribbean. It is true that the 
Federation came to grief, but it 
is also true that the West Indian 
pe oples in fields other than 
cricket or in addition to the 
field of cricket, are most an
xious that they come together. 
We do not underestimate the dif
ficulties. We do not for one 
moment attempt to ignore the in
di vidual problems which may 
arise. But of this we are sure. 
There will be a Caribbean nation 
in our time, and Guyana is in a 
peculiar position to make a tre
mendous and significant contribu
tion to the achievement of that 
fact. We do so, n6t out of a 

desire to rule anyone or run any
on e's affairs. In fact, the 
Gu yanese delegations to these 
Caribbean meetings are noted for 
their understanding and for their 
attitude of equality, and also 
for their unwillingness to talk 
down to anyone, 

It seems to us that if we are 
to have a West Indian nation, we 
have got to realise that survival 
of all is dependent on  the 
efforts of all. We have dedi
cated ourselves to making an im-. 
po rtant contribution to the 
building of a West Indian Carib
bean nation, starting from the 
le vel of t rade followe d by 
economic co-operation and inte
gratioiL 

w� have, as I mentioned be
fore, been working very closely 
with the Afro�Asian group in the 
U.N., and this everyone in Guyana
ought to know. Not only do we
take a strong and unequivocal
stand with respP-ct to South-West
Africa, but our Government was
one of the sponsors of� Resolu
ti on which was passed in the
G�neral Assembly by 97 - 2,
ca lling upon Britain to take
strong action with respect to
Mr. Smith and to use force. I do
not consider it necessary to en
ter into a long dissertation on
what is happening in places like
South-West Africa which was orig
inally a League of Nations trust
territory, or what is happening
in Rhodesia, and the obvious
failure by the Government of the
United Kingdom to deal as firmly
with Smith as its predecessor
dealt with Jagan and Burnham in
1953. I do not sing a long song 
about what is happening in places
like Angola and Mozambique. What
is happening in those parts of
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th e wo rld is  kn own, and the 
attitude and stand of the Guyana 
Government in such matters is 
well known and cannot be ques
tioned. 

But nearer home, and involv
ing a great deal of our energies, 
we have the problems which have 
arisen with our western neigh
bour, Venezuela. It will be re
called that in 1960 or there
about�, the Venezuelan Permanent 
Representative to the U.N. put 
forward the claim that the arbi
tral award of October, 1899, with 
respect to the boundary between 
Venezuela and British Guiana, as 
it then was, was. null and void. 
It will also be recalled that 
there was a Tripartite Conference 
in December, 1965, followed by 
the Geneva Agreement of February, 
1966, which Agreement bas been 
de bated in this House and has 
been given the approval of the 
Assembly. 

Everyone also knows that late 
last year the Venezuelans occu
pied the eastern half of Ankoko 
island, and that the Venezuelan 
Government has since been claim
ing that the whole of the island 
is Venezuelan territory, and been 
co ntending further that the 
question ought to be sent to the 
Mixed Commission. In our opin
ion, and in the opinion of our 
legal advisers, this is not a 
matter which comes within the 
purview· of the Mixed Commission 
by virtue of the Geneva Agreement

'" 

of February, 1966. The Govern
ment of Guyana has protested to 
the Government of Venezuela and 
subsequently put forward propos
als to the Venezuelan Government, 
and received counter-proposals 
from that Government, through the 
Venezuelan Ambassador to Guyana. 

At the moment, the Government of 
Guyana awaits a response to the 
last counter-proposals which have 
been put forward by it. 

It must not be understood 
that the Government of Guyana 
considers that it has exhausted 
all means of achieving a favour

able settlement, nor must it be 
imagined that the Government of 
Guyana yields or moves one inch 
fr om its cnntPqt ion that ihe 
eastern half of Ankoko is Guyanese 
territory. [Mr. Luck: "Peter 
says it is their own, though."] 
No member of this Government 
suffers from illiteracy. 

3.20 p.m. 

It may not be advisab.re, sen
sible or necessary to go into a 
lo ng recital of what has been 
done, what.ls b�ing done and what 
is propo�ed to be done by the 
Go vernment of Guyana on this 
question.' In the very nature of 
things I �nk�everyone can un
derstand why it is so, for, until 
the whole affair is completed, 
negotiations or idiscussions be-_. 
tween and proposals to and from 
the two Governments should not be 
the subject matter of public 
de bate. 

Perhaps it is to be observed 
that, at the moment, we do not 
have a diplomatic presence in 
Caracas. But that is not because 
the Government does not recognise 
the importance of such a �res
ence. It is because the limi
tations of the purse and person
nel are such that we have not yet 
been able to go through the con
ventional exercise of having that 
presence there. But it is on the 
cards; for a diplomatic presence 
in Caracas would make communica-
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tion between the two Governments 
much easier than they are now. 

A s  everyone knows, at the 
moment, there are only three ex
ternal missions maintained by the 
Government. There is the High 
Commission in London, the Embassy 
in W��hington, the Head of which 
Embas�y is also accredited as 
High'04>mmissioner to Canada, and 
the rni�sion in N_ew York headed by
our· Permanent Representative. 
The Government would like to be 
able to set up other missions in 
other parts of the world, but 
the Government has had to con
sider its financial and qualified 
human tesources and the decision 
with respect to these three capi
tals was dictated by what the 
Government thought would best 
serve the country•\ interests 
immediately. 

London is a centr�' from which 
contact and clos� relations can 
be maintained with a number of 
other countries, particularly the 
Commonwealth countries with which 
we have mutual interests. Our 
High Commissioner to London is 
also accredited to France and 
will s hortly be accredited to 
Germany. It .is worthy of note 
that our High Commissioner to the 
United Kingdom is also High Com
missioner for Barbados to the 
United Kingdom which, in itself, 
is an indication of the level to 
which co-operation between Guyana 
and the other Caribbean terri
tories has reached . May I hasten 
to assure this Rouse, especially 
the Opposition whose penchant for 
parsimony is shown.only on these 
occasions, that our sharing our 
High Commissioner with Barbados 
does not mean any increased ex-

penditure. In fact, ii repre
sents a s av ing on our part as 
well as a saving on Barbados 1 
part. 

In the c a s  e o f  Ott a w  a , 
Barbados proposes to appoint a 
High Commissioner whose office 
will be in Ottawa and, at the 
physical level, both in Washing
ton and in Ottawa, there is like
ly to be a sharing of office and 
a sharing of staff as between 
Barbados and Guyana. 

Our mission in New York was 
inescapable because our member
ship of the United Nations, about 
which there was no issue in this 
country, dictates that we main
tain a mission there. But the 
mission there serves the purpose, 
not only of servicing, in so far 
as we have to service, the United 
Nations organisation, but also of 
maintai ni ng the  c l osest  and  
friendliest contact with nations 
to whic h c apitals  we c a n n ot 
afford to send Ambassadors or 
High Commissioners. 

If we had our way we would 
�ave a High Commissioner in New 
Delhi and one in Pakistan. We 
would have a diplomatic represen
tative of ambassadorial status in 
West Africa and one to cover 
Eastern and Central Africa. [Mr. 
Luck: "What about Portugal? 11] We 
would not send one. Since the 
question is seriously asked by my 
hon. and learned Friend I would 
say that the Government of Guyana 
has no prop osal t o  send  a n y  
diploma ti c r e  pre s e  ntat i v e  or 
Ambassador to Portugal because 
the Government of Guyana is in 
strong and hostile disagreement 
with the treatment meted out to 
the natives of Angola and Mozam
bique by the Portuguese Govern-
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ment. �ow the infants will stop 
mewling and puling in their 
mothers' arms. 

We would like to be able to 
accredit a High Commissioner to 
the independent Caribbean terri
tories and also a Commissioner at 
least to those which have not yet 
achieved Independence. We would 
lik e  t o  have accredited  an 
Ambassador to Caracas. But all 
of these things are subject, of 
course, to.the availability of 
means and this Government has to 
take a realistic view. As soon 
as the opportunity presents it
se lf and the facilities are 
available, we shall honour these 
desires. 

The hon. Attorney-General and 
Minister of State (Mr. Ramphal), 
during the course of this de
bate, will deal in greater detail 
with the facts, with any particu
lar acts rin the Government's 
part, or any particular action 
that has been taken by this 
Government . 

3.30 p.m. 

I am satisfied that since 
this Government has taken ever 
responsibility for the foreign 
policy and external relations 0f 
the nation of Guyana that (a) it 
has pursued a responsible policy 
within its fisca,l limitations; 
(b) it has, at the international
leve l, supported the causes 
which are worthy of support; and 
(c) it has not been the tool or
the instrument of one bloc or
another.

This is going to be a debate 
which is supposed to last two 
days, and during the course of 
that exercise we shall hear from 
the Opposition. I am led to 

believe that there js �n funda
mental difference, in so far as 
the statement of principle is 
concerned, between the Govern
me nt and the Opposition, but 
there may be a difference with 
respect to the application of 
this principle to facts as they 
ma y arise, and that is as it 
should be, for I myself would be 
bored by the monotony of unan
imity. I myself would be dis
gusted if I were \o find that 
the Opposition and the Government 
were in absolute-and total agree
ment on the application of the 
principle to the facts. 

All I ask, and I can only 
ask, is that during the course of 
this debate we get our sights and 
keep our sights clear. We, as a 
young nation, are prepared to be 
friendly with everyone who is 
prepared to be friendly with us. 
We, as a young nation, must seek 
to use our foreign policy as an 
instrument for the projection of 
our image and the assistance for 
our country at the political and 
economic levels. I would only 
ask that these goals, of which I 
am sure there can be no disagree
ment, are kept in sight. I can . 
only ask, and I commend this 
Mot ion t o the House for i t-s 
approval. 

The Leader of the Opposition 
(Dr. Jagan): The hon. Prime 
Minister this afternoon, in a 
very lengthy speech, has enun
ciate d general principles and 
treated us with a great deal of 
detail, but anyone who has lis
tened very closely and who has 
observed the course of events 
in our coun try over the last 
two years could not fail to 
come to the  c onc lusion that 
action d oes not conform with 
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pronouncement. Indeed, one could 
1et lost in all the details which 
were presented to us by the Prime 
Minister. Of course, this is a 
good debating point of view. The 
fact is that we have heard cer
tain fundamental questions per
taining to the que·stio:ri.i of peace 
and the question of exploitation 
of man by man, principles which 
the Prime Minister enunciated, but 
we have not heard very much about 
crucial issues in Vietnam. We 
have not heard anything about 
such issues as the intervention 
in-Vi etnam and, to come nearer 
home, the intervention in a place 
like the Dominican Republic. 

On the other hand, there were 
some general statements: the 
world is made up of two blocs -
two super sta.tes or two powerful 
blocs. Anyone can make such a 
quantitative assessment, but we 
have not been treated by the 
Prime Minister with any qualita
tive analysis of the difference 
in the position on international 
affairs between these two blocs, 
particularly relating to what he 
calls 11 self-interest'!. What is 
the interest of countries like 
Guyana which are sinking deeper 
and deeper into an economic and 
social morass? He alluded to the 
development decade of 1960 - 1970 
which is aimed at arresting the 
wi dening gap between the poor 
co untri es and the ri ch coun
tries. We have h eard no ser
i ous a nalys i s  o f  these i m
po rtant i ssu es which made for 
fore ign policy and fo r eign 
affairs. 

It is not that the Prime Min
ister is not  aware of t hese 
issues. I wil l quote from an 
article which he wrote several 

years ago in a publication called 
Thunder when he was the Chairman 
of the P.P.P. and when he and I 
were touring India. This quota
tion is also quoted in my book 
The West on £-,:·ail on page 424,
[Mr. Bissember: ''Are you quoting 
from your own book?"] 

Mr, Speaker: I do not know 
whether it would be proper for 
you to quote from your own book, 
Use another authority; do not use 
your own book. 

Dr. Jagan: I am surprised at 
your ruling. Do you want Tue to 
bring all the volumes that are 
listed in this book? 

Mr, Speaker: I rul e  t hat 
you do not quote from your book. 

Dr. Jag·an: At a certain 
period when the Prime Minister 
and I visited India in 1954 he 
sa:id: 

"Friends in India (and 
elsewhere) should r emember 

• that though the British lion
is weak and imperialism is on
its death-bed, it is aided by
the y ou n g  eag l e  from t h e
U.S.A. So long as these peo
ple rule the world, the inde
pendence and freedom which
you won with so much blood
shed a nd su�fering 1s 1n
jeopardy. '

3. 40 p. m.

he are treated with no qualita
tive analysis of the position in 
the realm of foreign affairs of 
two super blocs, but we are mere
ly told to accept their exis
tence. The Prirue Minister savs 
that Guyana is non-aligned. We 
could prove from this side of the 
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House that tbis is not so. The 
Prime Minister made another ob
servation, namely, that we asso
ciated ourselves with the non
al igned countries, the Third 
World countries, and the Third 
Wor ld count ries take a non
aligned position between the two 
super powers. 

We contend again that there 
has been no qualitative analysis 
of what has been happening in the 
Third World because the Third 
World is not a homogeneous enti
ty. The Third World has, as we 
see so clearly in Africa, two 
groups of states, two groups of 
nations, the Monrovia bloc and 
the Casablanca bloc, and even 
though they be linked together in 
a so-called "Third World'\ they 
hold distinct and opposite ideo
logical positions and this in 
turn is reflected in their for
ei gn relations and foreign 
af fair s. 

Therefore, when the Prime 
Minister tells us that we are 
associated, geDerally speaking, 
with the Third World countries, 
with the non-aligned countries, 
this is all well and good for 
propaganda purposes but the fact 
is that the bulk of these coun
tries in the Third World, the 
twenty American republics, for 
instance, can. by no stretch of 
imagination be said to be non
aligned because we know they are 
all satellites of U.S. foreign 
policy. We know,.for instance, 
that most of the states that be
long to the French community do 
not share the views of the Third 
World non-aligned countries. So 
that for the Prime Minister to 
say that we are not associated 
with the two blocs, we are asso
ciated with the Third World 
countries and are therefore non-

aligned, is mainly to turn things 
upside down and is meant to fool 
the people who are not informed. 

The Prime Minister can make a 
statement that it is the foreign 
policy of Guyana to support the 
Rhodesian struggle against the 
fascist Smith regime, in a Third 
World country. The Prime Minis
ter can tell us, hand over heart, 
that this Government is opposed 
to the Fascist Government of 
Portugal in its treatment of the 
liberation fighters in Angola and 
M ozam bique, but w h at about 
Vietnam? What about the Domini
can Republic? Does the Prime 
Minister not see any ideological 
connection between the two? 
[Interruptions.] 

Mr. Speaker: I do not wish 
any interruptions from either 
side of the House. 

Dr. Jagan: The Prime Minis
t er has not mentioned these 
crucial issues relating to the 
whole question of war and peace, 
relating to the question of 
sovereignty and intervention in 
the affairs of a sovereign na
tion, relating to the question of 
progress and prosperity and the 
end of exploitation of man by 
man. 

Speaking for the Gallery is 
not going to get us very far. We 
must, as the Prime Minister(said, 
and to use his exact words, "keep 
our sights clear". He said there 
was agreement between the Govern
ment and the Opposition on the 
general principle of foreign 
policy. While this is so on the 
enunciated views, as put out in 
electoral campaigns and at street 
cor ners  b y  one side  of the 
Government, we contend that there 
is no fulfilment of those stated 
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objec tives. �'ie submit that this 
Government is � cre'ltion of U.S. 
foreign pol icy and today is a 
creature of U.S. foreign policy. 
Therefore, we will not, we can
not, support this Motion before 
the House. 

The Prime Minister said in 
his opening remarks that foreign 
policy is based on philosophy and 
on ideals, and also on self-in
terest. If we are to keep our 
sights clear then we must note 
the clear distinction between 
ideology and self-interest. We 
must note tl1at there need not llP 

any contradiction between nation
alism and internatio�alism and, 
inde e d, that there can  be a 
dualism between pronouncements 
and performance, a very valid 
dualism which can have meaning 
for a country. 

What are the philosophical 
ideals w h i c h mot i v  at e t hi s 
Government today? We are at a 
loss to understand what it is. 
During the electoral campaign, 
the P.N.C. said it was socialist. 
The United Force said socialism 
and co!Jlllllunism were practically 
the same and its belief rested on 
capitalism, albeit what is called 
''people's capitalism" and Heconom
ic· dynamism� 

3.50 p.m. 

Now that this amalgam - this 
coalition - has taken place, what 
1s the result oii foreign policy? 
It is neither fish nor chicken . 
It is neithifr s o c i ali st n o r  
capitalist. If one were to give 
it a term one would say 'puppet
ry'. I said that this Government 
1s a creature of U.S. foreign 

policy, and it is against this 
baclr.ground t h a t o n e h a  s t o 
examine the details. 

Incidentally, over the last 
month there developed i n  the 
United States of America a tre
n1endous expose of the Centra l 
Intelligence Agency. The C.I.A. 
subverted churches, students, 
youths such as the World Assembly 
of Youth to which our delegates 
go from time to t ime, trade 
unions (the one T11entioned with 
particular reference to us was 
th e Ameri can  F ederat i o n  of 
State, County and Municipal Em
ployees through its International 
Affairs Denartment and the Public 
Services International), agricul
tural organisations, research 
organisations, the International 
Labour Institute headed by a so
called socialist. Norman Thomas. 
I wish to quote from the issue of 
the Thunder of 12th �:arch, 1967: 

"The most conspicuous 
was the revelation that the 
American Federation of State, 
County and Municipal Employ
ees had, in effe ct, turned 
it!> lnternational Affairs 
Department over to the CIA in 
1962 and 1963 to use as a 
case for strikes and other 
activitiP.s aimed at over
throwing Ur. Cheddi Jagan' s 
Marxis t regime in British 
Guiana. " 

My colleagues who are making in
ternational policy today should 
read this issue of the Thunder.

We have seen the kind of 
ideologies that are being spread 
by what someone termed as an "in
visible Government", the C.I.A. 
With respect to our domestic and 
foreign policies, we ought to be 
tol0 clearly where Wf stand so 
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that we will know whether we will 
make progress and whether we will 
achieve the objectives set out by 
the Prime Minister for the peace 
and well-being of humanity. In 
a very monumental work, Professor 
R.D. Fleming of Syracuse Universi
ty, in a two-volume study entitled 
The Cold War and its Origins 
wrote in relation to the Truman 
doctrine on page 436. This is 
what he had to say: 

11 0n March6, 1947, 
Presi dent Trum an m ade a 

speech at Baylor University 
on foreign economic policy 
which was a virtual declara
tion of irreconcilable con
flict against both communism 
and democratic socialism. He 
e:,,pl ained that freedom was 
more important than peace and 
that freedom of worship and 
sp ee ch were dependent on 
freedom of enterprise. Some
thing 'deeper than a desire 
to protect the profits of 
ownership' was involved . 

Freedom of enterprise 
was limited when governments 
conducted foreign trade or 
when the governments planned 
the economy. In the latter 
case 'Governments make all 
the important choices and he 
(the trader) adjusts himself 
to them as best he can.' 

This, said the Presi
dent, 'was the pattern of the 
seventeenth and eighteenth 
ce nturies' and unless we 
act, and act decisively, it 
will he the pattern of the 
next cen tury ... If this 
trend is not reversed the 
Governm ent of the Uni ted 
S tates will be under pres
sure, sooner or later, to use 
these same devices to fight 

fo r m a rkets and for r aw 
m aterials. 1 It would find 
itself in the business of 
te1ling every trader what he 

could buy or sell, and how 
much, and when, and where. 1 

This was 'not the American 
way' and 1 not the way of 
peace. 1 The "implication was 
plain that state trading (in 
theU.S.S.R. and its satel
lites) and government control 
of trade (in Britain and much 
of West Europe) led to war. 

Th i s  was serious 
enough, but even more ominous 
were the assumptions that 

the whole world should adopt 
the American system' and that 

The American system.could 
survive in America only if it 
became a world system". 

Today. two fronts, East and 
West, are engaged in the struggle 
between two ideologies, capital
ism and socialism. On the second 
front there is so-called national 
liberation of the people in the 
colonies, people like us who re
cently came out of colonialism. 
Let me say that the two struggles 
are not isolated, the second is a 
part of the first. May I just 
say that before Truman declared 
his doctrine in 1947, Churchill, 
in 1946, went to Fulton,Missouri, 
and declared that in the interest 
of civilisation and humanity the 
English-speaking world should get 
together t o  fight again st the 
hordes coming from the East. 

The Le ad e r o r th e Ro u s e 
(Mr. Bissember): Before you take 
the suspens i o n ,  it h a s  b e e n  
agreed by both sides that we stop 
at 6.30 p .m. 

Mr. Speaker: This sitting 
is suspended until 4.30 p.m. 
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�itting suspended accordingly 
at 4.00 p.m. 

4.37 p.m. 

On resumption 

[Mr. Deputy Speaker in the 
Chair.] 

Mr. Deputy Speaker: At t,he 
suspension the hon. Leader of the 
Opposition was speaking. He may 
continue if he so desires. 

Dr. Jagan: We contend that 
in order to make foreign policy 
intelligently we must understand 
the origins and trends of foreign 
affairs. We submit that this 
Government takes mainly an oppor
tunistic approach to the question 
of foreign affairs, opportunisti� 
not in the sense of doing what is 
in the interest of Guyana, but 
doing what is in the interest of 
s taying in power. If we must 
correlate the events in this 
country over the last two years 
and, "' methods pursued in gain
ing power with what followed par
ticularly in this hemisphere in 
the last two decades, we cannot 
h elp coming to the conclusion 
t bat our Government has come to 
what someone calls'the theory of 
fatalism'. 

-Even if you perceive that the
dominant power in this hemisphere 
is wrong, tbat its foreign policy 
is inimical to your interest, you 
cannot fight it, therefore, you 
must fall asleep. This motivates 
the whole thinking of the Govern
ment. The power struggle between 
the two blocs, the super blocs, 
and the struggle of countries 
like Guyana, which are trying to 

become socially and economically 
free, are definitely correlated. 

4.40 p.m. 

I to ok pains to quote from 
Professor Fleming's work to il
lustrate the dominating ideology 
of U.S. foreign policy. This, of 
course, is an extenuation of the 
MonroeDoctrine in a different 
historical period when the strug
gle was i not a g a i n s t  t h e  s a m e  
ideology. When Monro e :fought 
against European powers in their 
attempt to dominate Latin Arneri-· 
ca, it was A rn e  rican expansion 
vis-a-vis E�ropean imperialism, 
but in the -p o s t - w a r c r a t h e 
Truman Doctrine i nitiated the 
struggle of capitalism against 
socialism. I will paraphrase 
the word8 of Truman: 

11 Ideological freedom 
and democracy are synonomous 
with the f r e e en t e r p r i s '-" 
system. 11 

In terms of political theory, 
political economy and political 
action these are the key words -
"the whole world should adopt the 
American system. The American 
system would survive in America 
only if it became a world sys
tem". We saw where, as a result 
of this doctrine, the Cold War 
was launched. The key to the 
pol icy behind the Cold War in 
that period was that communism 
should be contained by instru
ments, by the signing of treat
ies, b y  the establishment of 
military bases in foreign coun
tries - N AT O and  t h e  N o r t  h 
Atlantic states including Portu
gal and l a t e r  Franco's Spain. 
Democra cy had now turned upon 
its hea d. 
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Dur ing the war, d emo cracy 
meant capitalism plus coD1J11unism 
fighting against fascism, but now 
it is capitalism plus fascism 
fighting against communism. We 
had the Baghdad Pact which pro
vided the link in the Middle Ea.st 
between the European countries 
and South-East Asia under SEATO. 
The South American countries were 
involved in the O.A.S., formed in 
1948. It wa s s a i d  t h at t h e  
Latin American countries were 
threatened b y  c ommunis:m from  
without and from within. Are you 
going to te 11 u s  now that we 
must carry out a big study about 
the O.A.S.? Dr. Eric Williams, 
the Prime Minister of Trinidad 
and Tobago, will undertake a long 
study of the O.A.S. and then go 
and join. You will get a lot of 
historical material written about 
these things, but these are the

rare facts for anyone who wants 
to go deeply into the history of 
ihis organisation. 

Truman was not alone in the 
formulation of this policy. The 
arch-imperia list, Sir Winston 
Churchill, was his close asso
ciate. When India demanded ;ts 
freedom he declared. 

"I was not appointed as 
Her Majesty's first Minister 
to preside over the liquida
tion of the British Fmpire. 11 · 

While the treaties and the mili
tary bases were holding back com
munism, an iron ring was being 
formed around the world to hold 
back national liberation. Europe, 
Britain, France, Indo-China, 
Malaya, Indonesia and the Nether
lands were involved. After the 
wa� those colonials who had to 
give their lives and help pri
marily in chasing the Japanese 
ou t were attacked. The fight 

against co111l111Ulism to liberate the 
so-called satellites of ·eastern 
Europe and the going back to re
sume occupation with a colonial 
force in colonial territories 
were not isolated events. In
deed, it was during the same era 
that the Constitution ��s sus
pended in British Guiana. Jomo 
Kenyatta was imprisoned at the 
time, and so on. 

Let us get our sights clear 
and see whether the action taken 
for national liberation will im
prove the economic and social 
well-being of the poor people 
whose conditions are getting 
worse, as admitted by U Thant 

· and others. Let us admit, as
Truman has said very cl�arly and
categorically that democracy and
freedom mean the free enterprise
system. Our Government agrees
with this philosophy ana with
this economic doctrine. If this
is so, does this account for its
foreign policy? One would say,
reading the Sun, the organ of the
United Force, or listening to the
speeches of certain Members in
the past, that this is indeed
their policy. If one observes
what has been done by way of fis
cal and economic policies in this
country, one would say that this
is indeed so. But when one hears
our Prime Minister one hears a
tal e of a different kind. He
says that this Government is a
socialist Government; it bas a
non-a ligned foreign policy.
Where is the non-alignment? Non
alignment implies two things:
not only the concept of sitting
and examining; it does not only
mean that we will sit and listen
and then m a k e u p o u r m i n d s •
[Mr. Jordan: "We should make up
our minds before we listen! 11] It
presupposes that with colonial-
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ism there are certai n  con
ditions which must be adhered 
to. There should be no military 
intervention in the affairs of a 
country; a c ountry should not 
allow its territory to be used as 
a military base; it should accept 
aid and trade from all countries 
with the object of changing the 
economic .structure which is in
herent in the economic structure 
of a primary producer, the eco
nomi c structure of a one-crop 
economy, which we find all around 
us in Latin America, the economic 
s tructure of sending out raw 
material at low prices and buy
ing manufactured goods in return 
at higher prices.· 

4.50 P•!ll• 

This is the concept also of 
non-alignment, and for someone to 
say that it simply means that we 
will sit and listen and then we 
will decide is to make the con
cept and science of political 
economy into children's games. 
We see in Africa a gre at up
heaval, a continent in birth so 
to speak, two streams of thought, 
t he Monrovia group and t h e  
Casablanca group. We saw a few 
days ago where Julius Nyerere, 
President of Tanzania, national
ised the plantations, the insur
ance companies, foreign trade. 
This is the result of no mili
tary treaties with anyone. This 
is non-alignment. 

• We see not only these two
st rands, b ut we see recen t  
events in Africa and Asia where 
people like Ben Bella, Nkrumah, 
Sukarno, Mrs. Bandaranaike, the 
exponents of non-alignment, the 
champions, the leaders, are re-

moved. The American system will 
surv ive in America only if it 
becomes a world system. There 
are counter-revolutionary efforts 
in two directions, not only to 
remove progressive leaders but, 
in some of these territories, to 
remove those puppets who have 
become unpopular b y  military 
right-wing dictators, as we have 
seen in Africa. We cannot under
stand how it is that some mili
tary dictators are taking over, 
not from progressives but from 
reactionary leaders, because they 
cannot produce the popular back
ing necessary in the long run. 

We submit that an examination 
of the ev ent s  in this count ry 
will show by our associations, by 
the fiscal and economic policies 
we have purs ued, that we are 
moons away.from this concept of 
non-alignment. The first thing 
the Prime Minister referred to 
was the Agreement signed with the 
United States. What he did not 
speak of was the fine writing, 
such as the writing we see in 
insurance policies, and that is 
to the ef feet that the United 
States has the right to establish 
military equipment, land military 
planes, build any installations 
and fly over the country at any 
time. It is not a long step from 
this to joining the O.A.S. 

We hear a lot about Caribbean 
unity, yet Cuba,  right in the 
hemisphere, right in the Carib� 
bean, was n ot invited to  our 
In depe n d e nce Cele bratio ns. 
Fo rmosa was  invited and the 
excuse was that it is a member of 
the Security Council. Of course, 
Russia and Yugoslavia were in
vited. The United States says, 
"Let us make peace with these two 
and let us keep Cuba and China 
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off the scene 11 
logic. 

This is the 

The Venezuela border ques
ti on, an other aspect of our 
foreign policy, is now blowing up 
in our face. It was a question 
that was closed, yet we now sign 
the Geneva Agreement. Don't take 
my word for it, but read the 
release by the Venezuela Ministry 
of Information which says, "There 
is validity in our claim. Look, 
the Governments have set up a 
Commission to examine the ques
tion!" This is not inte;ryention 
in our affairs like the marines 
landing in the Dominican Republic 
or Vietnam. This is indirect in
tervention or the threat of in
direct intervention. The British 
intervention was called "indirect 
rule" in Africa. It was, never
theless, as direct as anything 
else and so we have to look at 
this other bit of chicanery and 
see where our so-called "foreii:;n 
policy" is leading us. 

"Aid and trade" is one of the 
main causes for backwardness of 
poor countries. Today, aside 
from the question of foreign 
ownership of the means of produc
tion� · exchange and distribution, 
there is the fact that there is 
unequal international trading.: 
There are poor countries which are 
selling their products at lower 
and lower prices and are having to 
pay higher and higher prices for 
their imported goods. What about 
trying to reverse this pr-0cess? 
What about trying to sell dear 
and buy cheap for a change? 

The leaders of this Govern
ment who said they would get $10 
a bag more in the international 
market for rice, who said they 
did not need Cuba, are now get
ting $10 a bag less. Commodities 

were bought in this country fair
ly cheaply. Now the Government 
has put them under severe re
striction quotas. At public 
meetings I generally refer tci 
this instrument - a Ca�adian 
Parker pen. It cost $21; jt fell 
down and broke. Hon. n�mbers 
will see that one end is blue and 
one is green. It was no·,� possi
ble to get a green barrel. Now 
it is $2 for this. My :riend 
referred to "Chinese Pt,:'ker 11

, 

The price is $1.50 for L whole 
pen.: 

5 p.m. 

I heard people in this coun
try saying, "You know, Burnham 
is tied to· Washington anr, J�an 
is tied to Moscow, and 'iJ don't 
want to be tied to eith?r.·" We 
have heard some people saying 
that it is no �se jumpin[ out of 
the arms of one and jumping into 
the arms of the other.· w� do not 
want to become satellites of any
body, but, clearly in this eg_ua
tion there is a qualitative dif
ference in the associations, the 
policies, the economics or the 
political or ideological strings 
which have connected us with our 
mother countries even wher. we 
were colonies. Now that we �re 
not colonies, we are made to 
maintain the economic strait
jacket. 

When we were in the Govern
ment, these people on the Govern
ment Benches used to say "Coo.lie" 
Government. Now that they are in 
the Government, they are saying 
that agriculture w ill be  the 
backbone of th�s country for a 
long time. They s&i4 that we

were only thinkin,q: about drainage 
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and irri�ation and agriculture. 
But we were not only thinking 
about agriculture, we were going 
ahead with industries. We made 
the law for the I.D.C. to pro
mote, encourage and undertake the 
establishment of industries. On 
2nd June, 1966, the I.D.C. law 
was amended, and the key word 
"undertake 11 was deleted. These 
are the. people who t�lked so much 
about industries. 

In our time there were no 
feasibility studies, but at least 
we did something about them. 
There were surveys, but they 
said, "Change the law11

'. Why?
Freedom and democracy are synony
mous with the free enterprise 
system! Government must not go 
into business. Trumall Doctrine! 
Where is the evidence of non
alignment? It is a known fact 
that the Russian delegation was 
here during the Independence 
Celebrations. They said, "WP 
would like to establish diploma
tic representation with Guyana". 
If Guyana is non-aligned, it will 
be  better to have the Russian 
embassy here so that you can 
negotiate with it for aid and 
for trade whiGh you definitely 
need now - trade, to sell the 
goods which you cannot sell now, 
and aid which you cannot get from 
the Americans to industrialise 
your country."'� It does not follow 
that you cannot afford to set up 
a reciprocal embassy in Moscow 
be cause you d o  not have a n  
embassy in Germany, but you have 
the Germa n  Amb assador here. 
Where is the non-alig:ned foreign 
policy? 

The other day, a paper which 
supports one of the parties - the 
P.N.C. -· had an article about the 

conditions attached to Canadian 
aid. But what about the condi
t ions attached to American aid 7 
What are the facts? Let the 
former Minister of Economic De
velopment speak, if he dares, of 
the American philosophy which 
do es not even encourag e the 
setting up of co�operatives in 
this country. The members of the 
Government ·have been put in  
power by the Americans so they 
cannot criticise them. They dare 
not! At one time the Prime 
Minister said that it was wrong 
for intervention to take place hi 
the Dominican Republic. But 
during the l�st trip to the 
United States, when he was wined 
and dined and taken around --
[Mr. Luck: 11To ride horse. 11] -

he said, 111 have seen the facts. 
My eyes are open. Now we can 
see that the intervention was 
justified 1'. 

I repeat that one cannot 
divorce the Monroe Doctrine from 
the Truman Doctrine, or indeed, 
fr om the Johns on Doct rine o 

[Mr. Luck: "Johnson is a C"'imi
nal. 11] Yes, Johnson is a criminal 
· o be tried by the World Tribunal
· o be set up by the great philos
opher, Bertrand Russell. I am
sure this one will not be sub
verted by the C.I.A. like the
International Commiss ion of
Jurists. The Johnson Doctrine,
which is an extension of the
Truman Doctrine, states; "Not
only will we see that our sys
tem becomes the world system,
but we will intervene directly if
necessary".,· N o  wonder our
Ambassador to the U.N. was per
turbed the other day. He said
that the New York Times was not
very helpful when he landed
there. The New York Times, which
exposed the C.I.A. plot in the
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overthrow of the P.P.P. Govern
ment, is one of the most influen
tial papers and it is highly re
spected and circulated in the 
U.N. headquarters. 

The image of this Government 
must be that it is non-aligned on 
th e i ssues  o f  Rhodesia  a nd 
Angola. But this is a fraud 
because if that were so, there 
would have been a consistent 
approach similar to Rhodesia and 
Angola. We, on this side of the 
House,join with the Government in 
saying that the fascist Smith 
regime should be overthrown by 
force. We join with it as we did 
fl,t the Tricontinental Conference. 

5.10 p.m. 

I will now come to the next 
�oint. The Prime Minister said

Let us not worry ourselves with 
all these international problems. 
Let us try to solve our prob
lems." You cannot divorce your
se lf from th e world tod ay .  
Wendell Willkie wrote a book call
ed_ One World., Today we are closer 
to that than when he wrote it. 
Ther·e is going to be no improve
ment in the deteriorating condi
tions here. The cost of living 
is increasing, prices of farmers' 
products - riee, plantains, 
grou nd p ro visions, co ffe e, 
milk - are going down; work
ers are struggling day after 
day. One U.F. o:rga11 said that 
there is an epidemic of strikes. 
Another U.F. organ said that a 
strike fever is hitting the coun
try. This is only an expression 
of· growing dissatisfaction among 
the people . 

• 

We know that there is an 
ideological war between the East 
and West. We have the United 
States, Great Britain, France and 

Canada on one side. But in the 
little war which is going on -
big capitalism eating little 
capitalism - there is the neces
sity for national sur7ival. 
France has dismantled thti whole 
of the N.A.T.O. apparatus. 
Fran ce  re cogn i s e  CoI!'.nun ist 
China long ago arid sh£ trade� 
with Communist China. T!1,. United 
States is still fighting 1he Cold 
War: 

Farmers in Canada arc suffer
ing greatly; unemploymem. is in
creasing. Of course thero is the 
Vietnam war to stimulate pros
perity, a little injectior:. This 
year farmers l ined up the ir 
tractors on the public h5.r;hways. 
Whether it is Conservativ� or 
Liberal, the wheat markets in 
Cuba, China and the Sovir.t Union 
are all important to -t.f.c ·; ... .i.�

b eing of the C�nadiaL people. 
Self-interest.: What do ·they do? 
They do not go into t11'l O .A.S, 
because this is a military alli
an ce,  part o f  the  Col d W ar 
apparatus. But our Prine Mi:p.is
ter who knows this is �oing to 
investigate it! While Canada was 
voting with America at  the 
United Nations a few years ago, 
this last time it abstaind on 
the question of entry of Pecple's 
China in the United Nations. This 
was again a movement basf:.<t on 
Canada's national self-interest. 

Our former Minister of 
Economic Development (Mr. Tho1.as) 
went to T aiwan. Everyone is 
talking about People's China 
becoming a super power in the 
world, meaning a power which has 
the ability to send inter-conti
nental missiles. They are all 
seeing that but our Government 
does not even wan� to go and ex� 
plore what ii happening over 
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there to find out what is the key 
to success. This is a Government 
which says that it is non-aligned 
and not taking sides. 

Clearly, we cannot support 
th is Mot ion and  I urge  t he 
Government, in the interest of 
the Guyanese people, to reverse 
its foreign policy for this can
not achieve the three objectives 
which were cited by the Prime 
Minister: the ob j ective of 
world peace, the objective oft�� 
end of exploitation of man by man 
a.nd the economic well-being of
the Guyanese people and, indeed,
the people of the world.

All we have to do is to look 
around and see what is happening 
to some of the� poor countries. 
India is  ne xt door t o  China. 
China is making progress and 
India is virtually at the door of 
starvation. What is the reason 
for this? Apart from the inter
nal politics and the economic and 
fiscal policies which are influ
enced to a very great extent by 
certain wings of the Congress 
Party, by big business men like 
the Bilas.and the Tates, there is 
a fantastic load which a country 
like India had to carry from the 
very start when Pakistan became a 
member of SEATO and the Cold War. 
India had to spend 50 to 60 per 
cent of her Budget on defence. 

Latin American countries have 
had to spend nearly two billion 
dollars a year, which they could 
ill afford, because of this same 
concept of fighting communism. A 
political consequence which has 
arisen out of this is that this 
kind of military mania is helping 
the military vis-a-vis the poli-

ticians in Latin America. It nas 
strengthened the military because 
the whole apparatus of the State 
is keyed up to militarism. Not 
too long ago an American writing 
an ar ticle for the Saturday
Fvenin� Post said that before the 
Mutual Security Act of 1947 and 
its successor the O.A.S. of 1948, 
there were only three dicta
to rs h i ps in Lat in America, 
Nicaragua, Dominican Republic and 
Argentina. Today alnost every 
South American country is a dic
tatorship of one kind or another. 
This has been a consequence of 
the policy adumbrated under the 
Truman Doctrine and by the O.A.S., 
and also of the fact that these 
regi mes cannot be stable be
cause the economic and fisca� 
policies they pursue cannot pro
duce e conomic prosperity and 
economic·growth. Popular will 
cannot thererore be expressed. 

For many years we have fought 
against colonialism and the fight 
in this country has been long and 
bitter. We must not pragmatical
ly try to go through .the fi ght 
against colonialism with all the 
same heartaches and pains. Let 
us learn from our neighbours in 
La.tin America.: They were free 
from colonialism but had super
impo s ed upon  them B ritish, 
Italian and German neo-colonial
ism which is not supplanted by 
American neo-colonialism. 

5.20 p.m.

I have on several occasions 
in this House mentioned that at 
the best time of the post-war era 
the economic growth in· Latin
American countries was 2.4 per 
cent per caput., Today it is not 
a question of an increase; it is 
virtually zero. These countries 
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have been embraced by the West, 
but they cannot solve the ir 
social and economic problems. We 
on this side of the House say 
that this Government must, with 
meaning, translate what it says 
into practice. Let us trade with 
both East and West; accept aid 
from the East and from the West; 
do not allow our country to be 
used as a military base, or our 
borders to be used by a foreign 
power to dominate another coun
try, as the Prime Minister puts 
it, while issues are being fought 
in the United Nations. 

. We saw when th� British, 
F��nch an� Israeli attacked 
Egypt that 62 nations at the 
United Nations said it was wrong. 
Th ere would have been great 
slaughter if the aggression had 
continued. A slaughter of a 
greater degree is now taking 
place in countries like Vietnam. 
Why are·we,silent on this? Are 
we afraid to talk? When are we 
going to get a proper policy from 
the Government? Four out of 
every five dollars on the Atkin
son-Mackenzie Road will have to 
be spent in the U.S.A. on person
nel, equipment and material, and 
some members of this Government 
ha ve the gall t o  talk about 
Canadian aid with strings! How 
are we going to get out of this 
trap? 

Fortunately, there is a thaw 
taking place in the Cold War in 
the United States. Let us hope 
that some of that cold wind will 
blow over the heads of our Minis
ters in Guyana. One of them 
should be sent to Portugal be
e ause he will never change_. Peo
ple, from their own experience, 
are spe�king out today in the 
schools and in the universitirs 

of America and asking for a 
change in the foreign poUcy of 
the U.S.A. Let us add our voice, 
however small it may bn, for 
this will affect us in the end. 

Writing about this same 
ideological thaw which i�; taking 
place in the U.S.A., llerbert 
Apthekar in an articl� called 
Recent Developments, said that in 
the U.S.A. there are talks about 
the wind of change in TJademic 
circles student circles and so 
on. He' referred to. S(•11ething 
which has some relevance to U8.

He quoted Professors W.K. Medlin 
and W.M. Cave. 

"The tran sition of 
Uzbekistan from a� cver
whelmingl y agrarian, tech 
nblogi cally und�velo p e d  
society to a rapiri]y indus
trialising one witi dynamic 
programmes for change mu�t 
b e  cla ssifie d as a major 
achievement of the Soviet 
system. To gain rome per
spective on the eno�mity of 
this accomplishment, one need 
look no further than those 
countries contiguous tn the 
Uzbek Republic: Afghar.::.stan 
and \Iran. While they cannot 
be compared uncritically _with 
Uzbek society, both hsve a 
g reat deal in common �ith 
Uzbekistan, particularly with 
regard to religious ideology, 
ethnic composition, and cul
tural history. /Yet, for the 
most part, they remain com
paratively backward societies 
with a high percentag e of 
illiteracy a�d a persistent 
philo sophical orienta tion 
toward the past. Convention
al explanations (such as lack 
of economic /investment and 
technjcal ass�_stance, etc.)
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do not suffice, for both Iran 
and Afghanistan have been the 
recipients of huge sums of 
foreign capital. Still, 
pastoral economies and tradi
tional social structu r e� 
p er s i s t , 11' 

Iran was for�erly called Persia, 
ann that was one of the first 
victims of the Cold W ar. The 
Government was overthrown when it 
nationalised the Anglo-Iranian 
Oil Company. An original invest
ment of £5 million took out mil
lions of pounds. Nationalisation 
of an enterprise is not within 
the concept of the Truman Doc
trine. Reorientation of the 
economy of the country is not 
pe rmissible in such foreign 
countries. You have these two 
thing� si�e by side: one society

· abandoning the Doctrine and going
ahead, and another society con
tinually looking to the past and
remaining stagnant.

As nationalists and patriots 
we are concerned about our coun
try. We will support what the 
Government does if it is good. 
For instance, we said openly that 
we would support the Government's 
"Buy Local Campaign". Of course, 
the Gov er n me nt ' s  "Buy Local 
Campaign 11 is nothing more than 
our import-substitution policy 
wh ich w as adumbrated in the 
Ka ldor Bud get. 

5. JO p. m.

It is a rose by a different
name,: We cannot be expected to 
support hypocrisy. Itmay be that 
the .Government is ignorant of what 
is going on. I do hot think this 
is so. There are many persons 
with bra.ins. on that side. �. Guya-

nese are perbaps among the most 
politically conscious people in 
the Third World countries. 

If it is not due to ignor
ance, then it is clearly due to 
scheming and opportunism. But 
opportunism cannot help even the 
short-sighted leaders of our 
country in the long run because 
history is littered wi th t h e  
bones of puppets - Chiang Kai
shek, Syll!;man Rhee, Menderes in 
Turkey , Jimenez in Venezuela. 
Jimenez was the leader whose 
example Dulles said we should 
follow. He ran his country with 
an iron hand for ten years after 
the overthrow of the Betancourt 
Government, another victim of the 
Cold War in the 1930s, 

We cannot support politics 
whfoh,,are based on Ol)Portunism, 
on pragmatism, or what goes under· 
the name of pragmatism today 
We therefore will not, as we hav, 
done on certain occasions, ab
stain. This was not done, as th, 
Prime Minister so crudely stated, 
because of cowardice, but because 
we have positions and because we 
know the force of propaganda. 
"Yes n or "No" does not always 
provide an answer to a question. 
On this occasion, however, we are 
categoric in our opposition to 
the foreign policy as enunciated 
by the Government. Rather than 
setting up offices, even the few 
that we have, and spending large 
sums of money, which we cannot 
afford, to produce nothing - be
cause, in effect, this is what 
our foreign offices are doing -
go cap in hand to the C.I.A. and 
le t them off er y o u  all  t h e  
assistance! We don't have to pay 
for that. We can ill afford 
these expensive luxl,lI'ies to do 
nothing� 
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If our Ambassadors in the 
U.N., in London, in Washington
were selling British Guiana -
Clnterruptions.J - I would say
"Yankee" Guyana, if you prefer.
[Laughter.] Thousands of hard
earned dollars are now being used
to prop up a foreign service,
which in our context today is
meaningless. So the Government
might as well do as Switzerland
does. Don't worry with embassies
and foreign representation! ·Stay
at home!

I believe in a vibrant for
eign policy, based on anti-imper
ialism. That is why Felix was 
there in New York to adumbrate 
this position, but the Government 
rolled his head. We ask the 
Goverrment in the interest of the 
Guyanese people, either to have a 
foreign policy which is dynamic, 
which is meaningful, or to aban
don the farce of our showpieces 
such a s  "To S ir with Love". 
11Sir 11 is a good showpiece, I ad
mit that, but showpieces don't 
build countries, as Arthur Lewis 
or anybody else will tell you. 
Get down to seeking a broad con
sensus in this country! Find out 
what the members of the Opposi
tion want! Le� us debate it. 
Let Guyanese debate it freely 
and frankly at all levels in our 
society, from the University down 
to the classroom and then let us 
de cide, if necessary even bj 
referendum, what road we should 

-it take. Then we will see Guyana 
moving forward. Until then we 

'• are opposed to this Motion and to 
the nonsense that goes under the 
name of Guyana's foreign policy. 
CAppl ause,. J 

Dr. Jaco�: At long last we 
lu:e ... .deba.flng �he foreign policy 
'of the Coalition-..G?vernment. We 

listened not so long ago to the 
very shallow and misleading com
ments of the coalition Prime 
Minister with respect to foreign 
policy1 In my view, the debate 
now taking _place oould have been 
mu ch more  fruitful had  the 
Government seen fit to present, 
prior to this debate, a White 
Paper on its foreign policy. I 
can well appreciate the reluc
tance of the Prime Minister to 
state in writing what is the 
foreign policy of the Government. 

Apart fro m not having a 
foreign policy that deserves to 
be called a policy, the Coalition 
Government is afraid of a pene
trating analysis of whatever it 
puts forward as its foreign 
policy. It is adopting the com
mon tactic of rushing through 
this Motion, as it has rushed 
through many important Bills in 
this Assembly, with the suspen
sion of Standing Orders and other 
devices of that nature. 

The foreign policy of any 
state is exceedingly vital to the 
very existence of that state and 
to the progress and prosperity of 
its people. We all know that 
because of the foreign policy of 
the existing Coalition Govern
ment, the.domestic policies are 
so framed that they militate 
against the interests of the 
masses, the Guyanese people. 

That is why I lay so much 
emphasis on the need for a White 
Paper to have been presented. 
The so-called "policy statements" 
made by the: coalition Prime Min
ister, even though there is merit 
in them, provide inadequate time 
for the memb�rs of the Opposition 
to consid�J· them and reply to 
them,. . A White Paper, if it had 
been presented '. would have af-
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forded us a.n opportunity to study 
c�refully the G overn ment's 
foreign policy.· Not only that, 
it would have provided the nation 
as a whole with a permanent re
cord of the policy of the Govern
ment. 

5.40 p.m. 

I think it is most deplorable 
that an important matter such as 
this should be dealt with in this 
manner. We have been told by the 
Prime Minister that the coalition 
has shown a willingness to co
operate with all other nations 
which appear friendly to it. 
May I, without entering into a 
long discussion, ask this ques
tion; What about Venezuela? Has 
Venezuela shown a friendly atti
tude towards Guyana? There is 
close c o-operatio n with the 
neighbouring State that wants to 
rob us of more than one-half of 
our territory. 

In Dl1 contribution, I wish to 
spend· some time dealing with the 
question of aid as it is affected 
by the foreign policy of  the 
Government 

It is well known that, like 
all other underdeveloped coun
t ries, we have been vict ims of 
exploitation by the western or 
capitalist countries. It is 
characteristic of an economy such 
as ours that mass poverty is 
prevalent and, in Guyana as we 
all know, it is increasing be
cause of domestic policies which 
are influenced by the foreign 
policy. Another characteristic 
is the backwardness, economical
ly, of these so-ca;Lled "ex-colon
ies"·. · It ls shameful, t.b,at on 

the attainment of Independence, a 
Government which has been in 
office for a short time, should 
tailor its foreign policy to help 
maintain those very conditions 
against which some of the members 
of the Government voted in the 
past. 

Despite all that the Prime 
Minister has said about seeking 
assistance from all the countries 
of the world, the facts as we 
know them are that no aid or, ra-
the� no attempt at securing aid 
from countries which are in a 
position to help and have actually 
helped developing countries J 

has ever be en ma de.· In the 
in terna tio nal-�phe�e the re 
is great need, as there is in 
the domestic sphere in Guy
ana, fo r some kind of redis
tribution of wealth.· Because 
of its foreign ties, no attempt 

· has been ma·de domestically by
the coalition for this to take
place. But there are states
in the world which help  de
veloping countries like ours
to bring  abo ut  this redis 
tribution to increase the wel
fare of the people as a whole,
and also to bring about some
international redistribution of
wealth.

The policy of this Government
makes no attempt to assist in
creating this international re
distribution. As a matter of
fact, the policy which is being
pursued by. this "independent ii
Government is not different from
that pursued by the imperialist
power when she controlled foreign
or external affairs. It is
probably worse. When Britain
controlled the external affairs
of this country, she took steps
to see that the exploitation that
she perpetrated or ca�ried on was
not indulged in _by her-, rivals ..
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ln other words, we had to contend 
with one imperial exploiter. 
With Independence, however, there 
are several i'ival or competing 
capitalist countries that want to 
exploit us economically, and this 
is why our position is worse. 
All of these competing capitalist 
powers are headed by the United 
Stat�s of Ame:r:ica. 

Now, there are, really, only 
two alternatives facing an under
developed country with respect 
to its foreign policy. The coun
try can either align itself with 
the· capitalist or the western 
powers as they are called, or it 
can join the camp of the social
is t c ountries. But ,  at the 
present time, there is the pos -
sibility of a developing country 
[ ,·,,king to stay aloof. The P rime 
tJ:i.:aister attempted to explain, 
ratJer inconclusively, that his 
Government took the position of 
the so-called neutral countries, 
the non-aligned countries, but 
the Leader of the Opposition has 
exploded this myth which the 
P rime Minis ter tried to sell 
in this Hous e, and there is  
no need, �herefore, fo r me  to 
dwell on that point. However, it 
must be stated that this attempt 
at assigning to itself a non
aligned policy does not convince 
even the most ardent supporters 
of the Government. 

In 1964, just before the 
Election campaign, the P.P.P. de
clared that its policy with re
spect to foreign affairs would be 
ba sed o n  pea ce ful c o-exis 
tence with all-countries in the 
world, regardless of their social 
or economic systems, and also 
that Guyana would refrain from 
ge tting itsel f involved in  
1\ggressive Jllilitary pacts, and 

that it would liq�i�at-8 �ll 
foreign military bases in this 
territory. As we all know today, 
foreign military bases do exist 
in Guyana, and they will continue 
to exist as long as Guyana is run 
by the type of Government it has 
today 

5. 50 p.m.

When a country decides to 
remain unaligned it can pursue an 
independent foreign policy and it 
can avoid entanglement. Indeed, 
it can be in the position of 
securing aid - financial an� 
technical - from all .sides, and 
it is also in the. position of ge
termining which kind·of financial 
and technical assistance is best 
suited to its needs. It is 
th erefo re necessary, if y ou· 
ar e g enui�ely  non-aligried, 
to decide from which camp - the 
world is divided into tw,> camps 
today: the imperi�list ca�p and 
the socialist ca.mp - you �ill try 
to secure aid. 

Experience teaches all under
developed countries - and even 
those developed countries wh:i.ch 
are blinded or  have been mis
educated but which know it and do 
not say it - that the two pat.hs 
to development, to economic pr'O
gress and to the elimination of 
poverty are the capitalist path 
and the socialist path. Exper
ience also teaches us that the 
capitalist path which many poo'� 
cm1ntries have been forced to fol
low has resulted in greater mass 
poverty. We in Guyana know this. 
It also results in a flight of 
peasants, of  people from the 
countryside, to the towns. This 
aggravates the social and economic 
problems in the towns and it leads 
to crime, vice and other evils. 
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It also, in a connnunity like ours, 
aggrav�tes r ac ial te nsions. 
Those are the results of follow
ing the capitalist path. 

Let us now take a look at the 
results of following the social
ist path. First of all, there 
ca n be central p lanning o f  
the economy.: You can have -
and you must have it if you want 
to progress - increased co-opera
tion in agriculture as well as 
modernisation of  agriculture .· 
The co-operation that is possible· 
among countries tha.t follow this 
path would assist in the promo
tion and development of public 
enterprise. When a�y country 
stimulates public enterprise that 
is the surest way, the best �ans, 
of ensuring that the results, the 
fruits of the economic development 
that takes place in the territory 
is equitably - I repeat - equit
ably distributed among the mass 
of the people of the country, and 
the proper object of any good 
Government is to raise the living 
standards of the masses, t he 
working class, in the community. 

It can also engender co-oper
ation between public and private 
enterprise. Ultimately., the 
socialist path will lead to the 
establishment of an economy in 
which the public, all of the 
people, own, control and operate 
the means of livelihood in the 
country , the means of exchange 
and the means of distribution. 
As the Prime Min ister pointed 
out, when this happens, when this 
Jdeal state!is achieved, then and 
only then will exploitation of 
man by man cease and will exploi
tation of nation by nation end. 
Those are the two main roads. 

I say that the Government's 
policy is one of total and abso
�ute commitment to the �erial-
1st powers headed by the United 
States; and it is as a result of 
this policy that all the domestic 
policies of this Government - fis
cal, monetary and econmric - have 
been tailored to promote the in
terests of a small handful, both 
local and foreign, and to place 
harsh, unconscionable burdens on 
the people who really nee� assis
tanc e, the masses of liuyana .  

Much talk bas been heard about 
development aid from the so
called "free world":, from the im
perialist countries. but the ex
perience of all developinp; coun
tries is that this aid was not 
meant to help these unfortunate 
territories to conquer the back
wardness and poverty imposed upon 
th em by th_e s ame peo ple who 
said �hey were assi3ting them. 
I t  was me ant to benefit  the 
local and foreign owners of 
property in the ter:-i tories.: This 
is done in various ways. All 
kinds of striD9:s and conditions 
are attached and, apart from pro
mot ing the s o-called Truman 
Doctrine, this aid is also given 
to help protect and to perpetuat� 
Governments that have become un
popular with the masses. 

Any fore ign policy which
seeks to align our country with 
the West will help to strengthen 
the colonial and neo-colonial 
structures that ex ist in the 
country and to keep the coun
try perpetually dependent upon 
the lenders and the donors . 
Already, because of this Govern
ment's foreign policy, much of 
our re cently achieved national 
sovereignt: has been sacrificed. 
And one has only to look.at the 
character of the s�alled 7-year 
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Development Programme, which was 
recently discussed in this Cham
ber, t o  see the hand of the 
donors clearly visible in all 
of the development projects that 
are supposed to be implemented 
under that Programme. 

6 p. fll•.

I know, and the Coalition 
Government knows it too, that 
disillusionment is rife among its 
supporters, and that is an addi
tional reason for proceeding with 
this matter in this manner, so as 
to prevent further fury that will 
be generated if the masses. or 
that section of the masses which 
supports this Government, rea"lise 
that the foreign policy being 
pursued is leading us to ruin. 

Perhaps I had better, for the 
benefit of the Prime Minister and 

-·his colleagues, state very brief
ly the further benefits to accrue
to underdeyeloped c ountries
that are not aligning themselves
with the imperialis t  powers
as our country has done. If this
G3vernment were non-aligned, it
would not be pressurised 'as it is.
regardless of w hat the Prime
Minister sajd with respect to the
O.A.S. The Prime Minister of
this Coalition Government says
that no pressure is• being brought
on his,Government to  join the
O.A.S. [The Prime Minister: "I
never said that; I said we cannot
join . 11'.] He will consider the
question and, like Qr., Eric
Williams, he will join the 0.A.S.
We know that immediately after
the difficulties with Venezuela
are removed he will have to toe
the line and f�llow the dictates
of the U.S.A.

If this Government's policy 
was really one of non-alignment, 

'� 

it would be 1n a position to re
ject the proposals being made to 
it to enter this military alli
an ce; and, furthermore, the 
expenditure: wh ich would be 
incurred to maintain member
ship is something which we can 
hardly afford. It is well for 
me to i n form th� House and 
the nation about the na+.:1 re of 
the Organisation of American 
States . I believe that if was 
se t up  i n  1948 a t  Bogota in 
Colombia. The United S+.at.r.s bas 
now taken hold of this org'£<.nisa
tion, and most of the 500 faople 
or officials in the OrganiEation 
of American States are either 
North Americans or citizens t,f the 
U.S.A. and Canada. This r;rgani
sation has  recently be�ome a 
military organisation, and it has 
been u sed by the U.S.A. as a 
c over for aggression � n the

Dominican Republic. 

Mr., Deputy Speaker: �·he hon. 
Member's time has expired. 

The Prime Minister: Let him 
proceed. 

Dr. Jacob: I was saying -�hat 
the organisation has been tu:•,ied 
in to  a milit ary outfit. Of 
Gourse, like other creatures of 
the U.S.A., one hears of the 
lofty aims and objects of ·.,;he 
O.A.S., namely, to see that peE>.ce 
and justice exist in member col!.n
tries, but these lofty aims �re 
merely the fig-leaves behin,1 
which the U.S.A.' s eoonamic busi
ness policy operates in Lati� 
Am er icl:J. to di s cou rage the 
development of public enter
prise and to subvert the nation
al liberation struggle in the 
La ti n Ame rican colo n ies of 
the U.S.A. That is the type of 
organisation, I predict, that the 
Coalition Government will join at 
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the U.S.A. s di�tation, after it 
has carefully considered the pros 
and cons of membership. I make 
this prediction, confident that 
the Prime Minister will abide 
by their dictates. 

It would be useful for us to 
get into the records of this 
House and also for the benefit of 
others, if I state briefly the 
conditions that would be accept
able to the Opposition (PPP) with 
respect to the receipt of aid 
from either the East or the West, 
or the North or the So:uth. [The
Prime Minister: "Why did Dr. 
Jagan go to Washington?"] 

6 . .1.0 p. m. 

We believe that economic aid 
s hould not be tied with strings 
of any sort, be they military, 
political or economic. We also 
feel that aid should be long term 
and either interest-free or at 
very low rates of interest. In 
addition, there should be a mora-
t ori um, a period during which 
no repayment of principal and no 
pa yment of interes t sho uld 
take place, because one o f 
th e heavi est  bu rdens borne 
by un derdeveloped cou n tries 
s tems from high interest rates 
charged by the capitalist coun
tries for aid.: 

Also, an_d this is very im
portant, we feel that the aid 
should be on a multilateral, 
rather than bilateral, basis. 
That means it should be dispensed 
by organisations; it should be 

·provided through international
institutions rather than by indi
vidual countries. In this way
th ere is less likelihood of
�trings being-attached to the

aid. There ai·e financial insti
tutions existin g that can Qro
vide this type of aid. 

We feel there should b e  
economic agreements between the 
lenders and the receiving coun
tries so that scarce foreign 
exchange can be conserved and so 
that plant and machinery required 
for capital works can be secured 
from the best sources, that is, 
at the lowest prices. We know, 
from experience, that one of the 
strings attached to economic aid 
from the capitalist countries is 
that the aided country must pur
chase equipment, whether it needs 
it or not, whether appropriate 
for the purpose for which it is 
acquired or not. These economic 
agreements would do something 
toward overcoming this difficul
ty. 

We also think that when aid 
is received from foreign coun
tries to build enterprises, the 
enterprises, on comp�etion of 
their construction, should become 
the property of the recipient 
countries and of the lending 
countries, so that together- they 
may share in any pr:Jfit which the 
enterprises might make. 

In ways such as these we can 
overcome our backwardness and 
poverty. The kind of policy 
uttered not so long ago, which 
ties us to these countries and 
which would do nothing to change 
the pattern of development aid, is 
not going to help. 

Let me continue. The credits 
received should be accompanied by 
technical assistance which would 
result in the aid being effi
ciently used and there should 
also be arrangements fQr the 
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education and training of per
sonnel in the recipient country, 
so that on completion of the 
projects which would be owned by 
the people of the country, there 
would be no need to import ex
pa triate  personnel to  m an, 
operate and maintain them. 

We feel that no aid should be 
accepted - [Interruptions.]

Mr. Deputy Speaker: Order! 

Dr. Jacob: ·This Government 
is accepting aid merely to extend 
foreign private ownership in the 
country. Past history - and the 
Government kno ws this - has 
demonstrated that this kind of 
assistance does not help. We say 
it should not be acoepted. It is_ 
meant, also, to spur the sales of 
goods made in the donor co un
tries.: This is exactly what the 
United States foreign assistance 
is meant to do. 

I recall reading, not very 
long ago, in one of the mouth
pieces of American big business, 
the U.S. News and World Report 
that American aid was not meant 
to help developing countries�but 
was really a subsidy to American 
big business. All imperialist 
oowers operate in accord.a.nee with 
this philosophy. 

Finally, if �e Rre not to 
�emain tied to the West, fi
mncial a nd techni cal aid  
sh ould be  fo r the p urpose 
of s tr en g th ening  the p u b
lic sector of the economy. These 
conditions are what the People's 
Progressive Party and the Opposi
tion, in this Asse mbly would 
wholeheartedly support. I have 
heard nothing ut tered by the 
Prime Minister which would make 
me believe that the forei�n 

policy of the Governmeni is aimed 
at creating conditions suet as 
these. 

A lot has been said about. our 
gr ea t benefa�tors in Nor th 
America. I think it is high time 
that this myth be explode,J. Wa 
would advise the Governmerrl that 
if it is really interested :in the 
masses, if it sincerely-wisLes to 
alleviate mass poverty and suf
fering in Guyana, its p�licy 
should be genuinely one of non
alignment.: The record of the 
Government clearly indicatet; that 
the _policy is not one of noµ
alignment. 

6. 20 p. m.

Perhaps the same persrn who 
is laughing will refute .,,}1at we 
have said when he get£ up to 

· reply. I would call thh policy
11puppetry11

•. · This is the policy
of puppets who have no sa:· i� the
running of the affairs cf' this
country. One would have ·;:i1ought
that,with political independence,
some attempt would have been �a.de
to change the old colonial p�,t
tern. Instead of that, the cc,1:.n
try has degenerated into a worse
form of rule, neo-colonialimn.

Mr. Deputy Speaker: You ha,e 
another minute. 

Dr. Jacob: Since it is clei::.r 
that the guillotine will be used; 
I conclude by sayi4g that tbe 
Government ought to be true to 
the people of this pountry, and 
particularly to that segment of 
the people who supported it re� 
cently. It should adopt measures_ 
which would prove to the Guyanese· 
people and to the world that it 
is not a -willing tool, a dirty 
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instrument of the United States 
of America which seeks to perpet
uate its policy of exploitation 
and enslavement o f  the people of 
twt.in America.: 

\tr. Deputy Speaker: Time. 

Mr. Luck: :It was my clear 
understanding that the speaker 
to follow the hon. Dr. Jacob wa.s 
the Attorney-General and Minister 
of State. Here, �ain, we have a 
deliberate breaeh of agreement 
which one could describe as un
gentlemanly. But that is just 
in passing. 

The foreign policy of any 
country, a.s was rightly remarked 
by the lion. Prime Minister, is a 
matter cf great difficulty, par
ticularly for small oount.ries. I 
agree entir�iy-·with his approach 
to this maiter that the self
interest of our country should be 
the paramcu.nt consideration in 
drawing up both the strategy and 
tactics of our foreign policy. 
It could have escaped no one that 
the big powers in this world 
pursue policies based largely on 
their own self-interest. · But I 
want to believe that all the great 
principles we heard about, have, 
in their origin - Jn view of the 
di sor d er prev ailin� in  the  
Ga.l.lery> perhaps it would be a 
good time to take the Adjourn-
ment. 

Mr. D•puty Sp eaker, You 
continue •. 

.. 
'Mr. Lodi: I was saying that 

the origin of the highest princi
ules s�ems to lie in the self
lnterest of somebody-or some 
class or nation. Therefore, 
there is, nqthint! wrong with this 

Government seeking to found it�. 
policy on the basis of self-in
terest. But wherein does our 
interest lie? In my submission, 
our first interest lies in the 
maintenance of the sovereignty of 
small �tate�, the independence of 
small states i i and we should seek 
to align ourselves wit.h all those 
small countries1 in the world 
which are fighting to maintain 
their sovereignty and their 
national independence. 

It is surprisingly strange 
that the extraordinary travails of 
the Vietnamese people should have 
passed unnoticed by Guyana which 
has so la,tely been under imperial 
bondage. The great Vietnamese 
people are today waging a war of 
unprecedented heroism and gal
lantry, and in the eyes of a ll 
thinking people :, their struggle 
elevates t� a new level the 
sacred ness and concept of human 
freedom. While bombs rain on the 
Vietnamese people, this Govern
ment stays silent. I wish, at  
this point, to say that I do not 
urge this Government, nor do I 
urge in my party that we should 
un der take an a nti-Ameri6an 
crusade, ·but if an individual in 
a country is constrained to re
main silent in the face of in
tolerable wrong, such a policy 
would not be defended by any 
moralist, and so it is with na
tions. 

Today, the most intolerable 
wr ong is being-done to the  
Vietnamese people. Nobody over 
there [indicating Government
Renches] can name a single con
flict in which the aggressor is 
so c learly identified . The  
wrongs they are doing in Vietnam 
are heinous wrongs. The barbari
ty being practised on the Viet-
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naJOOse people exceeds all the 
known barbarities since history 
started. Not even Hitler has 
teen guilty of the abominations 
which the Americans practise 
against the Vietnamese people, 
and this Government, composed and 
led by the people who have felt 
whips and scorns of the oppres
sors have remained silent. The 
anger of the Americans is today 
a terrible thing. They destroy 
Governments, they destroy people 
simply because they dare to say 
what is right, and indeed, the 
worthy President of the United 
States has been repor+ 0� jn Time, 

that American propaganda magazine, 
as having threatened the brother 
of the late President Kennedy 
with political extinction if he 
dares to utter any criticism of 
the murderous policies of the 
American Government, in Vietnam.. 

ADJOURNMENT 

Resolved, "That this A.sRembly 
do now adjourn until tomorrow, 
Tuesday, 21st March, 196V, at 
2.00 p.m. 11 [Mr. Bissember.J

Adjourned accordingly at 
1. 30 p. m.
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